
MINUTES OF MEETING
DANIA BEACH CITY COMMISSION

PRIORITIES WORKSHOP
THURsDAY, MARCH 12, 2015 – 3:00 P.M.

1.
Call to Order/Roll Call
Mayor Salvino called the workshop to order at 3:04 p.m.


Present:



Mayor:


Marco A. Salvino, Sr.


Vice-Mayor:

Bobbie H. Grace


Commissioners:
Chickie Brandimarte






Walter B. Duke, III







Albert C. Jones


City Manager:

Robert Baldwin



City Attorney:

Thomas J. Ansbro



City Clerk:

Louise Stilson



Finance Director:
Nicki Satterfield
2.
Preliminary Budget Presentation
Nicki Satterfield, Finance Director, provided an overview of expenses and revenue, which is attached to these minutes.  She stressed that we have no preliminary numbers from the Property Appraiser yet, so all projections are preliminary.  

Commissioner Jones questioned the duration of the health insurance contract and said there may be an opportunity in the latter part of the year to go with Memorial Hospital; he will speak to the City Manager at that time.
City Manager Baldwin asked the Commission if they were willing to raise property taxes; Vice-Mayor Grace, and Commissioners Jones and Brandimarte responded in the negative.  Commissioner Duke commented that with all the opportunities to make good financial decisions, we could possibly bring taxes down because we have a lot of commercial resources for revenue.  Mayor Salvino agreed with everyone, and said with all the development going on, we may be able to reduce rates in 3-4 years.

Director Satterfield noted other cities have commercial waste hauling included with residential contract prices, which tends to lower the residential rate.  Sole source is something the Commission will need to take a look at as there are trade-offs to consider.  
Commissioner Duke commented staff has done a good job collecting commercial franchise fees.  He felt that if we go sole source, or keep it the way it is, we need to go out to RFP to make the companies compete for our business.
City Manager Baldwin said to go sole source and to get a good residential rate, you would need to bid both services together.  Another consideration of the sole source is the 3-year grandfather period where a customer can continue using their existing service for 3 years before they have to go to the one selected by the city.  He noted that Waste Management will not let us out of our disposal agreement until it ends in 2022.

Director Satterfield noted that revenue from the Quarterdeck Restaurant, parking fee collections, and pier management has gone up.  She reviewed the revenues earmarked for Beach Redevelopment Phase II.  
Director Satterfield suggested that we set up a capital reserve fund out of the parking fund for the parking garage because it will begin to need capital maintenance in the near future.  
Commissioner Jones suggested that with the success of the parking fund, we should perhaps take some of those dollars and put them in three accounts:  beach maintenance, reserve, and capital.  He added that nothing has been put into the actual maintenance of the parking garage.  Rather than locking up the beach parking dollars, we should put somewhere around 30% of them into our own reserve to build it up; then put in for beach maintenance and capital improvements, in addition to the improvements that will be made through the beach revitalization program.  
Director Satterfield noted we are on target to meet revenue projections for the marina, and we may also need to start a capital reserve fund for any future improvements to the marina.  She recommended not using excess revenues from the marina for any other project at the beach due to debt restrictions.  
Commissioner Duke noted we are below market on our rates at the marina, and other than setting aside excess funds for maintenance and repair, we could possibly use it to pay the debt down.
City Manager Baldwin stated he is not making a recommendation at this time to extend Westrec’s contracts when they expire, but they have done an excellent job with the marina and pier management.
3.
General Discussion on Priorities
Commissioner Duke suggested the list be considered as a consent agenda, as opposed to reviewing each item individually.
City Manager Baldwin noted the law enforcement and fire contracts have provisions to be extended; the Sheriff has agreed to a 5% annual increase cap.  He added we cannot move this forward until we have a figure from the Sheriff.
City Manager Baldwin stated Waste Management will provide a contract extension proposal next week.
City Manager Baldwin addressed Parks special event waivers, which amount to about $20,000.00 of fees per year.  Commissioner Brandimarte said she is fine with waivers for Dania Beach residents, but fees for non-residents should not be waived.  Mayor Salvino agreed those who do not give back to the City should at least pay the City costs, but noted that we would not collect more than $500.00.  Vice-Mayor Grace said we should be more open-minded and help those who will eventually come back and help us.  Commissioner Jones suggested Parks and Recreation take a look at it and see if there is anything they can do.
City Manager Baldwin addressed City-wide appearance.  The Commission concurred to keep up the improvements and make the City look better.  Commissioner Jones felt we can do a better job by assigning crews to geographical areas, and giving the crew leaders more money.  He said we need to change the culture, and make sure the City is clean, regardless of an employee’s specific responsibilities.  City Manager Baldwin noted recommendations regarding reorganization would be brought to the Commission.  
City Manager Baldwin reviewed the Oasis projects.  He noted it is straining our resources by having staff go out and do cleanup for the areas because of the increase of projects.  Commissioner Duke asked that the Commission be advised of the amount spent on all Oasis projects.  City Manager Baldwin added that per the County, CDBG 41 will be used for solar lighting; CDBG 40 will be used to do additional Oasis projects and to complete previous projects.  
Mayor Salvino noted the City of Hollywood is interested in partnering to do an Oasis project in an area that abuts the City.
City Manager Baldwin noted the Waterfront Revitalization Program is on schedule.

City Manager Baldwin gave an update on Taylor Lane and the entry sign.

City Manager Baldwin addressed maintenance of residential swales, and noted it is uncommon for cities to maintain them, but we do in Dania Beach.  A policy for trees in swales and maintenance will be brought forward.
City Manager Baldwin noted Union negotiations begin tomorrow.
City Manager Baldwin addressed City Hall improvements.
City Manager Baldwin noted Stormwater Phase I is complete and Phase II is being designed.

City Manager Baldwin turned the meeting over to the Commission for discussion.

Commissioner Jones referenced item #39 and said the Linear Park equipment has been installed; the ribbon cutting will be May 15th.
Commissioner Jones spoke of item #43, Employee/Performance/Culture, and noted there are performance measures that need to be met.  He felt we could bring in a consultant to make recommendations on how the departments could improve.  Customer service has gotten better, but it has been a problem.  City Manager Baldwin noted this is addressed in item #34, Public Stuff and Benchmarking, and we are moving in the direction expressed by the Commission.
Commission Jones referenced item #44, West side Town Hall meeting, and said we need to do this to make the west side feel they are part of the City.
Commissioner Jones addressed item #46, noting he has been working with a group for the past 6 months on Dania Beach University Leadership Academy.  This program will train people who live in Dania Beach to be future employees, and involves mentoring and shadowing.  There will be an item on the next Commission agenda for a mentoring program, which will provide kids a look at the inner workings of the City, and will also bring a governance day to our City.  He noted this is for only the kids who live in Dania Beach, and when they have completed the program, they will have an opportunity to have a job for the summer.
Commissioner Jones added he went to Washington a year and a half ago, which is where the mentoring program came from.  We are also looking into an incubator program for economic development, as well as for the marine industry.  He said he will be asking the Commission to let him lobby again, and any dollars in the budget for this would be helpful.   
Vice-Mayor Grace asked if a lease agreement has been worked out with Representative Geller.   City Manager Baldwin responded yes and they have moved in.  Vice-Mayor Grace questioned if we have worked with Collins Elementary for a year-round swim program.  Mark Felicetty, Director of Parks & Recreation responded they started the Swim Central program on Monday, and will have 3 or 4 lifeguards.  Vice-Mayor Grace addressed adding bathrooms at City Hall, and requested we start with keeping them clean, every day.  

Commissioner Brandimarte said she would like some background on the pension board as we have a Commissioner on our board, yet other cities have a finance director on them.  City Manager Baldwin noted state statute does not require an elected official on the board, but we do through City ordinance.  City Attorney Ansbro said this can be changed if the Commission so chooses.
Commissioner Brandimarte addressed the panhandling problem on Dania Beach Boulevard, and said one woman who keeps getting arrested needs help.  City Attorney Ansbro noted she has been offered help, but does not want it.
Commissioner Duke requested the City Manager send a recap of today’s discussion.
Mayor Salvino referenced items #40, Expanded recreation programming, and #41, Park expansion, and said we need to get youth programs, besides the Dania Bears, back at Frost Park.  We have 3 parks that are just sitting there; and only one program going.  Vice-Mayor Grace noted we have basketball.  Mayor Salvino asked if the baseball, softball and soccer could be expanded to other parks, and whether we could have the park groomed to make it nice and prepare it to look as good as the bigger cities, before we start the program up.  He added we need to be ready for future residential growth.  
Mayor Salvino spoke of the 110th anniversary, and noted Mayor Ryan is all in and wants to make it a priority.  He is going to provide information and will help us get other cities involved.
Mayor Salvino addressed holiday street decorations, and noted his vision is to decorate the main arteries with rented or purchased decorations.  Coming up to the holiday season, we need to look like we have some festivities going on.  He added he would like a tree put up at Frost Park and have events for Christmas, and asked the City Manager and Commission to try to put money in the budget for these ideas.

City Attorney Ansbro distributed information on trying to circumvent the Sunshine Law by using people to pass information between Commissioners (daisy-chaining).  He noted it is a violation of the Sunshine Law and people are noticing and commenting on it being done.  He advised the Commissioners that if they are doing this, they need to stop immediately.
City Manager Baldwin noted he has full faith in Marc LaFerrier, Director of Community Development, for quality development in the City.

Commissioner Jones commented on how public meetings are conducted, in that we allow people waving signs, cat calling, and people to talk and show disrespect.  He said we need to do better than this, and he would like us to become more civil; if not, then we enforce how things are done at our meetings.  He added if you let it get out of hand, it will continue to increase.  He is tired of the nastiness, and there should be some protocol. 
Commissioner Brandimarte asked if the City Attorney could draft guidelines.
City Attorney Ansbro responded he could do that, and noted he reads all the newspapers in Broward County.  The City of Margate adopted a well-written policy, and one commissioner still does not abide by it.  He can provide guidelines, but civility comes from within; we have a commitment here to work together.  He added under current policy of the City Commission, the Mayor has the ability to keep order.
Vice-Mayor Grace said she will only behave when she wants to.  In addition, this is the USA and people are taxpayers and residents of the City and they have the right to bring in signs and protest.  

Commissioner Jones commented people have a right to speak and say whatever they want to say, so there is no need to bring a sign.  He added perhaps we can have signage when you come into the chamber that delineates the rules.
Commissioner Duke said things have been civil since Marco Salvino became the Mayor.  This Commission is much better behaved since then.  He added you cannot take things personally.  
Commissioner Jones commented he will not treat people disrespectfully while he is on the dais, and he should get the same respect that he provides to others.  There are protocols for conduct and there should always be room for improvements.
Mayor Salvino felt if we do not have a verbal attack, we will not have a response to it.  The residents would like us to be respectful of our jobs, and we should work towards that goal.
4.
Adjournment
Mayor Salvino adjourned the workshop at 4:45 p.m.
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CITY OF DANIA BEACH

LOUISE STILSON, CMC




MARCO A. SALVINO, SR.
CITY CLERK
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